 Approved as Amended

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

June 6, 2012 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, June 6, 2012 at 6:30 pm. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Dave Nickerson, Karen Ober and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present.     











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment – None at this time. 









   










2.0 Department Updates             






 
  2.1
Police – Chief Hankard -  Chief Hankard provided the BOS with statistics comparing 2011 versus 2012. The Board reviewed. Chief Hankard informed the Board that he had tried to submit the Town's statistics to the “Feds” because they didn't get the “NIBRS” grant. Chief Hankard stated the reasons was because the Feds were missing the Town's information, so they have been asked to train Cal to enter the information properly and this way the State and F.B.I. Get it. Chief Hankard reported that Officer Terry is being shadowed currently but will be on his own in a few weeks, so there will be two cruisers back on the road. DUI checkpoints were conducted and it was a great experience. Chief Hankard stated the schedule for Bike Week is being made and there will be two people per vehicle. Chief Hankard reported that Car #2 had the check engine light on and he took it ti NE Tire but it will only be needed for a few more weeks. Chief Hankard stated the new interceptor fits less than they thought and the only things that can be transferred are the lights, push bar, rifle rack, computers & cameras but the cage and bigger stuff will not fit. Chief Hankard informed the Board he has spoken with Ossipee Mountain regarding set-up and provided him with an estimate of $1,926.16 dollars over the warrant article amount. Chief Hankard stated they are keeping the old radios because they work better than the new ones but they would like a new light bar that would send more light out to the sides of the cruiser. Chief Hankard stated he has done a price comparison, the money would be expended from the detail fund, in order to upgrade the vehicle because the cruisers are the Officer's office. Chair Nickerson made  a motion to allow Chief Hankard to spend $1,926.16 dollars for upgrades to the new cruiser. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Chief Hankard noted the cruiser is expected to be delivered in the beginning of July. Chair Nickerson made a motion to authorize Chief Hankard to move forward with the new cruiser. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. TA Veloski noted that Pike plans to pave Upper Bay (Leavitt/Collieson area) on Saturday morning.          







  

   2.2 Fire – Chief Dexter – Chief Dexter reported that the month of May has been busy with 115 calls; 4 for service, 15 ambulance calls (with contact of 23 patients), 9 fire related, 5 motor vehicle, 4 mutual aid and 82 service calls (11 of those life safety inspections). Chief Dexter informed the Board that all three of the schools are now up to code and the Fire Department will now attend fire drills. Chief Dexter noted they are testing the “pull” stations while they are at the schools, which is good training for the staff. Chief Dexter noted he has inspected 71 burn pits. Chief Dexter stated there is currently 4-5 people in specialty training but all of the cost is being reimbursed through grant monies. Chief Dexter stated there are three people in the Firefighter I class and one of them wants to pay for the class but needs help with financing. Chief Dexter noted he is in school for firefighting and has a job with Laconia Electric for the summer, he would like to pay back $50-$75 dollars a week ($650 dollars for the class). Chief Dexter informed the Board that he is a very active member, he didn't pay for the 1st class (different town) which he failed. Chief Dexter stated he did not want it to be looked at as a loan but as being responsible. Finance Officer McGee stated the Town can not loan employees money even if they say they will pay it back, there is no recourse. Chair Nickerson replied it is the Town's policy to pay for the class, so that is what should happen. Selectman Giunta suggested he consider donating to the Town's Food Pantry. Chief Dexter reported the new ambulance has arrived and is “in-service” with a few adjustments to be made, a punch list is being worked through. Chief Dexter noted the 2nd ambulance is being kept “in-service” until the new ambulance's bugs are worked out. Chief Dexter informed the BOS that he held a pre-bid meeting for a new tanker with 4-5 bidders with a low bid of $235K and a high bid of $262K. Chief Dexter stated none of them meet the bid specifications, they were not comparing apples to apples (extended style versus fold & bend). Chief Dexter informed the Board the bid was awarded to DeSorcie Emergency Products and E-1 at the cost of $258,180 dollars, plus $5K in incidentals totaling $263,180 dollars. Selectman Giunta made a motion to authorize Chief Dexter to purchase the tanker from DeSorcie Emergency Products and E-1. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Chief Dexter noted the department's budget is doing good, with a surplus of $25K. Chief Dexter stated he would like to hire a new employee named Luke Wakefield, who is formerly a son of Sanbornton that is back from Arizona and is a Fire Fighter II/Paramedic but will need to work to get his NH license back. The Board signed the Personnel Action Form. 




      








       

3.0 Non-Public Session under RSA 91-A:3 II(c) – Chair Nickerson made a motion to go into non-public session at 7:45 p.m. and Selectman Ober seconded the motion. Roll call; Giunta, present, Ober, present & Nickerson, present. James VanValkenburgh, TA Veloski and RS Rollins were also present. The Board reconvened the public session at 8:43 p.m. Chair Nickerson announced the Board voted unanimously to seal the non-public session and no decisions were made.  











4.0 Non-Public Session under RSA 91-A:3 II(a) – Chair Nickerson made a motion to go into non-public session at 8:44 p.m. and Selectman Giunta seconded the motion. Roll call; Giunta, present, Ober, present & Nickerson, present. Director VanTassel was also present. The Board reconvened the public session at 9:23 p.m. Chair Giunta announced that no action was taken and the Board voted unanimously to seal the non-public session. 












5.0  Old Business 









  5.1
Letter from Jim O'Brien  –  TA Veloski stated the Town will get some of the Flood Control money next year, $27K.                

  



  5.2 Quimby Road property – TA Veloski stated he has received a letter from Attorney Kate Miller advising the BOS to deed the property because the owner can not be found.  5.3 Expenditure Report – TA Veloski stated the report is through the first week of June and the budget is around 100%, the Fire Chief estimated $24K and I have estimated $36K for the Fire Budget, so we may be a little bit in the negative. 
  


   5.4 Custodian position – TA Veloski reported the position has been advertised for and he has received a few applications.         
    














































6.0 New Business     




  




  6.1
School District's Estimated Assessments  – BOS to reviews.   


  6.2
Jean Shaheen – Town Office Hours – TA Veloski stated Jean Shaheen is scheduled to hold office hours on August 20th from 1-3 p.m.

       
  

  6.3 Memo from AA Jutton Re: Barn assessment – Selectman Ober offered to discuss the issue with Mr. Pearlman and Ms. Chong, in light of the information provided at the Board's 5/23/12 meeting.   

  





  6.4 ”Y” Project – The BOS were asked to review the invoice for Bay & Upper Bay Road before payment is made, in the amount of +/- $180K. 
   

  
  
  6.5
Warrant for the collection of Sewer Fees – The Board reviewed & signed. 
  6.6 Cross training – TA Veloski noted AA Jutton may have to take an extended leave for personal reasons and AS Rollins is being crossed trained, to help in his absence. 






 


7.0  Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – Chair Nickerson made a motion to accept $824 dollars from the Laconia Christian School and $200 dollars from Mark & Lynn Laflamme, both on behalf of the Food Pantry. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   




        








8.0  Review and Approve Draft Minutes 





  
  8.1 5/30/2012 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of May 30, 2012. Chair Nickerson motioned to approve the meeting minutes of May 30, 2012 with corrections. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  








9.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.












10.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – None at this time.     




  









11.0 Correspondence – BOS reviewed. 




        



            

 





12.0 Selectman's Reports








       11.1 Cold Storage – Selectman Ober asked if the Cold Storage was still being built. TA Veloski replied CCI is almost finished.  




            








  

 


13.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 10:14 p.m.














14.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, June 13, 2012 @ 6:30 pm. at the Town Offices.
 






Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

06/06/2012

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


